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Research Update:

Russian City of Moscow Affirmed At
'BBB-/ruAAA' On Very Low Debt And Exceptional
Liquidity; Outlook Negative

Overview

• Moscow will likely continue to enjoy very low debt levels and exceptional
liquidity in line with our base-case scenario.

• At the same time, we cap our ratings on the city by the foreign currency
long-term sovereign rating on Russia.

• We are affirming our long-term issuer credit rating on Moscow at 'BBB-',
and our 'ruAAA' national scale rating.

• The outlook is negative, reflecting that on the Russian Federation.

Rating Action

On Sept. 26, 2014, Standard & Poor's Ratings Services affirmed its 'BBB-'
long-term issuer credit rating and its 'ruAAA' Russia national scale rating on
Russia's capital city of Moscow. The outlook is negative.

Rationale

The long-term rating on Moscow reflects, and is capped by, the 'BBB-' foreign
currency long-term rating on the Russian Federation, because we believe that
Russian local and regional governments (LRGs) cannot be rated above the
sovereign (see "Ratings Above The Sovereign--Corporate And Government Ratings:
Methodology And Assumptions," published Nov. 19, 2013, on RatingsDirect). This
reflects our view of Russia's institutional framework, in which LRGs have very
restricted revenue autonomy and are unable to withstand a possible negative
intervention from the federal government.

In accordance with our criteria, we assess Moscow's stand-alone credit profile
(SACP) at 'bbb+', two notches higher than the issuer credit rating. The SACP
results from the combination of our assessment of an LRG's individual credit
profile and the effects we see of the institutional framework in which it
operates.

The 'bbb+' SACP reflects Moscow's position as Russia's economic,
administrative, and financial center. This position underpins its strong
economy and contributes to its high wealth levels in an international
comparison. Very low debt, exceptional liquidity, and very low contingent
liabilities also support the SACP. Average budgetary flexibility and budgetary
performance, which we expect to gradually deteriorate over the next few years,
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are neutral for the city's creditworthiness, in our view.

The SACP is constrained by Russia's volatile and unbalanced institutional
framework, under which distribution of revenues and expenditures largely
depends on decisions by the federal government, and by our view of Moscow's
weak financial management, given the only emerging nature of long-term
planning and limited predictability of budget policy.

Moscow is Russia's capital and plays a key role as the country's political,
economic, and financial center. It accounts for about 17% of the country's GDP
and its urban area is home to more than 13% of the country's population (8.4%
reside within the city limits). Moscow's economic wealth levels are high
compared with those of international peers, and exceed the national average
more than twice. In our view, the economic base is relatively diversified,
with the service sector providing about 80% of gross regional product. But the
city's tax base is still dependent on a number of large oil and gas taxpayers,
which we estimate will provide about 18% of the city's corporate profit tax in
2013-2014.

In our view, in 2014-2016 Moscow's economic and revenue growth will largely
depend on Russia's overall economic performance. Under Russia's institutional
framework, the majority of Moscow's budget revenues are controlled by the
federal government, and therefore revenues will also be subject to potential
changes in the national tax legislation and interbudgetary relations.
Currently we forecast economic growth to continue in the next three years, but
the slowdown in growth rates and potentially weaker performance of financial
sector companies might lead to a stagnation of tax revenues for Moscow.

In our base-case scenario we expect Moscow's budgetary performance to
gradually weaken, but to remain average compared with that of peers. The city
will likely implement a cautious financial policy and will counterbalance weak
revenue growth by constraining spending growth. It already did so in the first
half of 2014, when operating expenditures remained flat in nominal terms
compared with the first half of 2013. We also think that, thanks to better
infrastructure, Moscow has more flexibility on the capital spending side than
most Russian LRGs. In our base case we expect the city to maintain its capital
program at about 20% of total expenditures. If necessary, Moscow would likely
be able to partly cut capital spending to constrain budget deficits and debt
accumulation.

In 2014-2016 the operating balance as a percentage of operating revenues will
likely remain strong at more than 15% on average, although it will be somewhat
weaker compared with an exceptionally strong 19% in 2013. Deficits after
capital accounts will likely widen to a still modest 5% of total revenues from
a positive balance in 2011-2013.

Moscow's tax-supported debt will therefore increase very gradually and will
reach only 21% of consolidated operating revenues by the end of 2016. The city
doesn't plan to place bonds in 2014 due to volatility and higher interest
rates on the capital market, but it will likely resume bond issuance in
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2015-2016.

Following a revision of our criteria, we have revised the assessment of
Moscow's contingent liabilities from low to very low. We estimate that the
maximum amount of extraordinary financial support that might potentially be
required by the numerous city-owned public service providers would not exceed
10% of its operating revenues.

We view Moscow's financial management as weak in an international context, as
we do for most Russian LRGs. In our view, Moscow's long-term financial and
capital planning lacks transparency and predictability, especially given
delays in implementation of capital projects. Visibility of the policy
regarding its numerous government-related entities is also constrained. At the
same time, cautious debt management exceeds the Russian average, in our view.

Under our upside-case scenario, Moscow's SACP could improve if we revised our
assessment of Russia's institutional framework upward, all other things being
equal to our base-case scenario.

Alternatively, we could revise our assessment of Moscow's SACP downward by one
level if the city's budgetary performance weakened as a result of a
significant reduction in tax revenues and insufficient use of the
spending-side flexibility that our base case currently expects.

Liquidity

We consider Moscow's liquidity to be exceptional, as our criteria define the
term. In the next three years, we expect the city's debt service coverage to
be exceptional, because it will likely maintain cash reserves well in excess
of annual debt service. In our opinion, Moscow also has a structurally strong
capacity to generate internal cash thanks to high operating margins. In line
with our updated criteria, we therefore no longer apply a negative adjustment
for limited access to capital markets, despite the weaknesses of the domestic
capital market (see "Banking Industry Country Risk Assessment: Russia,"
published June 17, 2014).

We expect that, in 2014-2015, the city will spend a portion of its cash to
cover the deficit after capital accounts. However, it will still have about
Russian ruble 370 billion (about $10 billion) of free cash on its accounts on
average, which will exceed the debt service in the same period by more than
5x.

Thanks to reliance on amortizing medium-term bonds with gradual repayment
profiles and only limited borrowing in recent years, debt service will likely
stay at only 3.5% of operating revenues on average until the end of 2017. The
city doesn't plan to issue bonds in 2014, owing to current volatility on the
domestic capital market. It will likely resume issuance in 2015.
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Outlook

The negative outlook on Moscow reflects that on Russia.

We could revise the outlook on Moscow to stable if we revised our outlook on
the sovereign to stable and we thought the city continued to perform according
to our base-case scenario.

We would likely lower our rating on Moscow if we lowered the rating on Russia,
all other things remaining equal. Apart from following a sovereign downgrade,
we could lower our rating on the city if the SACP deteriorated to below
'bbb-'. However, given the currently strong SACP at 'bbb+', we regard this
scenario as highly unlikely.

Key Statistics

Table 1

City of Moscow Financial Statistics

--Fiscal year ending Dec. 31--

(Mil. RUB) 2011 2012 2013 2014bc 2015bc 2016bc 2017bc

Operating revenues 1,333,218 1,395,836 1,450,224 1,485,869 1,558,791 1,665,159 1,779,183

Operating expenditures 1,114,963 1,220,323 1,171,590 1,215,286 1,313,296 1,423,116 1,542,527

Operating balance 218,255 175,513 278,634 270,583 245,495 242,044 236,656

Operating balance (% of operating

revenues)

16.37 12.57 19.21 18.21 15.75 14.54 13.30

Capital revenues 150,211 111,877 136,627 41,000 21,000 26,000 26,000

Capital expenditures 283,947 314,543 357,277 360,000 360,000 360,000 360,000

Balance after capital accounts 84,519 (27,153) 57,985 (48,417) (93,505) (91,956) (97,344)

Balance after capital accounts (% of

total revenues)

5.70 (1.80) 3.65 (3.17) (5.92) (5.44) (5.39)

Debt repaid 74,562 39,771 40,861 47,015 26,181 59,041 14,056

Balance after debt repayment and

onlending

16,342 (63,545) 17,790 (95,432) (119,686) (150,998) (111,400)

Balance after debt repayment and

onlending (% of total revenues)

1.10 (4.21) 1.12 (6.25) (7.58) (8.93) (6.17)

Gross borrowings 15,000 N/A 29,694 30,000 90,000 145,000 110,000

Balance after borrowings 31,342 (63,545) 47,485 (65,432) (29,686) (5,998) (1,400)

Operating revenue growth (%) 20.32 4.70 3.90 2.46 4.91 6.82 6.85

Operating expenditure growth (%) 24.92 9.45 (3.99) 3.73 8.06 8.36 8.39

Modifiable revenues (% of operating

revenues)

9.49 11.65 14.33 15.56 15.77 15.71 15.65

Capital expenditures (% of total

expenditures)

20.30 20.49 23.37 22.85 21.51 20.19 18.92

Direct debt (outstanding at year-end) 232,695 187,224 178,036 161,021 224,840 310,798 406,743

Direct debt (% of operating revenues) 17.45 13.41 12.28 10.84 14.42 18.66 22.86
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Table 1

City of Moscow Financial Statistics (cont.)

Tax-supported debt (% of consolidated

operating revenues)

18.58 15.91 14.94 13.87 17.20 21.18 25.12

Interest (% of operating revenues) 2.34 1.64 1.03 0.91 0.99 1.29 1.61

Debt service (% of operating revenues) 7.93 4.49 3.85 4.08 2.67 4.83 2.40

The data and ratios above result in part from Standard & Poor's own calculations, drawing on national as well as international sources, reflecting

Standard & Poor's independent view on the timeliness, coverage, accuracy, credibility, and usability of available information. The main sources

are the financial statements and budgets, as provided by the issuer. bc--Base case: reflects Standard & Poor's expectations of the most likely

scenario. RUB--Russian ruble.

Table 2

City of Moscow Economic Statistics

--Fiscal year ending Dec. 31--

2011 2012 2013 2014bc 2015bc 2016bc

Population 11,856,578 11,979,529 12,108,257 12,140,000 12,230,000 12,320,000

Population growth (%) 3.45 1.04 1.07 0.26 0.74 0.74

GRP per capita (RUB) 859,355 887,545 938,234 1,061,410 1,148,423 1,242,637

Unemployment rate (%) 1.40 0.80 1.70 1.40 1.30 1.30

The data and ratios above result in part from Standard & Poor's own calculations, drawing on national as well as international sources, reflecting

Standard & Poor's independent view on the timeliness, coverage, accuracy, credibility, and usability of available information. Sources typically

include national statistical offices, Eurostat, and Experian Ltd. RUB--Russian ruble. GRP--Gross regional product.

Ratings Score Snapshot

Table 3

City of Moscow Ratings Score Snapshot

Key Rating Factors

Institutional framework Volatile and unbalanced

Economy Strong

Financial management Weak

Budgetary flexibility Average

Budgetary performance Average

Liquidity Exceptional

Debt burden Very low

Contingent liabilities Very low

*Standard & Poor's ratings on local and regional governments are based on eight main rating factors listed in the table above. Section A of

Standard & Poor's "Methodology For Rating Non-U.S. Local And Regional Governments," published on June 30, 2014, summarizes how the eight

factors are combined to derive the rating.

Key Sovereign Statistics

Sovereign Risk Indicators, Sept. 22, 2014. Interactive version available at
http://www.spratings.com/sri
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Related Criteria And Research

Related Criteria

• Methodology For Rating Non-U.S. Local And Regional Governments, June 30,
2014

• Ratings Above The Sovereign--Corporate And Government Ratings:
Methodology And Assumptions, Nov. 19, 2013

• Methodology And Assumptions For Analyzing The Liquidity Of Non-U.S. Local
And Regional Governments And Related Entities And For Rating Their
Commercial Paper Programs, Oct. 15, 2009

Related Research

• Banking Industry Country Risk Assessment: Russia, June 17, 2014
• International Local And Regional Governments Default And Transition
Study: 2012 Saw Defaults Spike, March 28, 2013

• Public Finance System Overview: Russian System For Regional Governments
Is Developing And Unbalanced, Nov. 12, 2012

In accordance with our relevant policies and procedures, the Rating Committee
was composed of analysts that are qualified to vote in the committee, with
sufficient experience to convey the appropriate level of knowledge and
understanding of the methodology applicable (see 'Related Criteria And
Research'). At the onset of the committee, the chair confirmed that the
information provided to the Rating Committee by the primary analyst had been
distributed in a timely manner and was sufficient for Committee members to
make an informed decision.

After the primary analyst gave opening remarks and explained the
recommendation, the Committee discussed key rating factors and critical issues
in accordance with the relevant criteria. Qualitative and quantitative risk
factors were considered and discussed, looking at track-record and forecasts.
The committee's assessment of the key rating factors is reflected in the
Rating Score Snapshot above.

The chair ensured every voting member was given the opportunity to articulate
his/her opinion. The chair or designee reviewed the draft report to ensure
consistency with the Committee decision. The views and the decision of the
rating committee are summarized in the above rationale and outlook.

Ratings List

Ratings Affirmed

Moscow (City of)
Issuer Credit Rating BBB-/Negative/--
Russia National Scale ruAAA/--/--
Senior Unsecured ruAAA
Senior Unsecured BBB-
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Additional Contact:

International Public Finance Ratings Europe; PublicFinanceEurope@standardandpoors.com

Complete ratings information is available to subscribers of RatingsDirect at
www.globalcreditportal.com and at spcapitaliq.com. All ratings affected by
this rating action can be found on Standard & Poor's public Web site at
www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search box located in the left
column. Alternatively, call one of the following Standard & Poor's numbers:
Client Support Europe (44) 20-7176-7176; London Press Office (44)
20-7176-3605; Paris (33) 1-4420-6708; Frankfurt (49) 69-33-999-225; Stockholm
(46) 8-440-5914; or Moscow 7 (495) 783-4009.
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